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Board Meeting Agenda 
Special Meeting 

 
 

Russ Baggerly, Director 
Mary Bergen, Director 
Bill Hicks, Director 

Pete Kaiser, Director 
James Word, Director 

 
 

CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
August 6, 2012 

3:00 P.M. – DISTRICT OFFICE 
 

Right to be heard:  Members of the public have a right to address the Board directly on any 
item of interest to the public which is within the subject matter jurisdiction of the Board.  The 
request to be heard should be made immediately before the Board's consideration of the item. 
No action shall be taken on any item not appearing on the agenda unless the action is 
otherwise authorized by subdivision (b) of  ¶54954.2 of the Government Code and except that 
members of a legislative body or its staff may briefly respond to statements made or questions 
posed by persons exercising their public testimony rights under section 54954.3 of the 
Government Code. 

 
 

1. Public Comments 
     
2. General Manager comments.   
 
3. Board of Director comments. 

 
4. Consent Agenda 
 

a. Minutes of the July 25, 2012 Board Meeting. 
b. Resolution approving agreement with Ernst & Young for audit 

services for State Water Project. 
c. Recommend approval of a purchase order to Aqua Metric for 

$191,843.44 for the purchase of 1,325 Sensus Technology meter 
transducer units for upgrading of meter registers. 

d. Recommend approval of a purchase order to Harrington Industrial 
Plastics in a not to exceed amount of $144,071.58 for the purchase 
and delivery of sixteen 12,500 gallon plastic tanks. 

 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Adopt Consent Agenda 
 
5. Bills 
 
6. Committee/Manager Reports 
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a. Executive Committee Minutes 
 
7. Discussion regarding Ventura LAFCo ballot and selection of a candidate 

to support. 
 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Motion supporting a candidate 
 
8. Discussion regarding the funding request of the Ventura County 

Watershed Protection District regarding the San Antonio Creek Spreading 
Grounds Rehabilitation Project. 

 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Direction to staff 
 
9. Information Items: 
 

a. Monthly Cost Analysis for operation of Robles, fisheries and fish 
passage 

b. Memo from General Manager regarding his attendance at the 
CSDA General Manager Leadership Summit. 

c. News articles. 
d. Investment Report 

 
10. Closed Session 
 

a. (Govt. Code Sec. 54956.9 (a)) 
  Conference with Legal Counsel – Existing Litigation 

Name of Case: Stanley Revell vs. Roger Herbison, Lake Casitas 
Marina, Inc, and Casitas Municipal Water District  

  Case No. 56-2012-00415946-CU-PO-VTA  
 

11. Adjournment  
 

If you require special accommodations for attendance at or participation in this 
meeting, please notify our office 24 hours in advance at (805) 649-2251, ext. 
113.  (Govt. Code Section 54954.1 and 54954.2(a). 
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Minutes of the Casitas Municipal Water District 
Board Meeting Held 

July 25, 2012 
 

 A meeting of the Board of Directors was held July 25, 2012 at Casitas' 
Office, Oak View, California.  Directors Baggerly, Word, Hicks, Bergen and 
Kaiser were present. Also present were Steve Wickstrum, General Manager, 
Rebekah Vieira, Clerk of the Board, and Attorney, John Mathews.  There were 
two staff members and 11 members of the public in attendance.  President 
Baggerly led the group in the flag salute. 

 
1. Public Comments 
 

None 
     
2. General Manager comments.   
 
 Mr. Wickstrum informed the board that he had a meeting with Jeff Pratt of 
the Watershed Protection District regarding the San Antonio Spreading Grounds 
grant project.  Bids were received and the project is in the hole by approximately 
$575,000. This project may not go forward without additional funding.   
 
3. Board of Director comments. 
 
 Director Kaiser mentioned calls he had received regarding graffiti on the 
cross country course. 
 
4. Consent Agenda       ADOPTED 
 

a. Minutes of the July 11, 2012 Board Meeting. 
b. Minutes of the July 20, 2012 Board Meeting. 
c. Recommend approval of the invoice to CSAC for Excess Workers 

Compensation coverage in the amount of $72,876. 
d. Resolution awarding a contract to Southwest Specialty Coatings, 

Inc. in the amount of $46,975 for the recoating of Canada Larga, 
Santa Ana Main and Rancho Matilija Underground Vaults and Ojai 
Valley Pump Station above ground piping. 

e. Recommend approval of a purchase order to Consulting West in 
the amount of $34,400 for electrical engineering services to 
upgrade the Ojai Valley Pump Plant’s electrical system. 

 
The Consent Agenda was offered by Director Word, seconded by Director 

Bergen and passed, with Director Kaiser abstaining from Item a, by the following 
roll call vote: 

 
AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly  

  NOES: Directors: None 
  ABSENT: Directors: None 
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  Resolution is numbered 12-29. 
 
5. Bills         APPROVED 
 
 On the motion of Director Kaiser, seconded by Director Hicks and passed, 
the bills were approved. 
 
6. Recommend approval of the proposal from David Taussig & Associates to 

assist the district with the formation of a Community Facilities District. 
          APPROVED  
 
 Mr. Wickstrum explained you have before you a proposal from David 
Taussig & Associates and a request by Ojai FLOW to look at financing and 
acquisition of Golden State Water Company.  Mr. Taussig is here if the board has 
any questions of him.  President Baggerly asked if we are looking at the first 
phase, the creation of a Community Facilities District.  Mr. Taussig confirmed that 
is correct. 
 

Steven Amerikaner an attorney with Brownstein, Hyatt, Farber & Shreck 
spoke on behalf of Golden State Water Company and referred to a letter that was 
faxed to the Board this morning. President Baggerly stated everyone has it.  Mr. 
Amerikaner explained that you are being asked to spend a large amount of 
money to consider forming a capital facilities district.  I think everyone 
understands the Ojai Golden State system is not for sale. The issue has been 
discussed in the community and this board for some time. We appreciate the 
long thoughtful approach this board has taken.  We find ourselves perplexed at 
the action today.  You are asked to take the first step down a slippery slope.  
There is one very big unknown on the table.  What will it cost to acquire the 
Golden State property and what are the necessary legal steps.  This district’s up-
front costs for forming the cfd, engineering studies, engage condemnation 
counsel, expert witness, vote and bond issuance.  Has someone outlined each 
step in the process and the expected cost to this district?  One step is the cost to 
pursue a condemnation lawsuit.  The FLOW report expresses between $1 – $4 
million dollars.  We think this number will be higher.  This one step will cost 
millions of dollars and will be paid as services are rendered.  You may think that 
is not a problem.  You will recover money from a bond issue.  That has to be 
approved by a voter approved special tax.  Do you have a high degree of 
confidence 2/3 will approve this tax?  If voters say no this district will be held 
responsible.  The board should require that it has reliable projections of 
expenses before taking this step.  If you think yes then you make sure you have 
the money in reserves to cover the costs. The second is if you proceed in your 
effort to condemn our system, do you have any idea what those assets will cost?  
How big the jury award is likely to be.  The price to be paid for our system will be 
decided by 12 citizens in a jury room.  That will drive the size of bond issue and 
determine the tax burden, and when added to monthly service charges could 
doom a 2/3 vote by voters.  We believe you need a reliable professional 
appraisal on our business and its assets.  That is key.  We believe the public 
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interest is well served to get the answers before taking this first step down the 
slippery slope. Defer in engaging this consultant until you have in hand a step by 
step budget and reliable appraisal of the Golden State system.  By securing 
those facts now you are in a better position. Thank you for considering these 
comments. 
 

President Baggerly stated we appreciate your comments and advice.   
 

Ryan Blatz, a Golden State customer and member of Ojai Flow spoke and 
said that first, on behalf of myself; I am here to support and encourage this first 
step in a long process.  I believe you have done your due diligence.  I believe 
fears can be mitigated.  We are not saying mission accomplished yet.  I believe 
this is a step in the right direction.  From our standpoint we are not here to 
demonize Golden State Water.  We are redressing our grievance with the PUC.  
We believe we are not represented fairly and the PUC is not taking care of us. 
The return on investment is not doing us any favors.  We keep paying and there 
is a 9.99 percent interest on top of other rate increases that are going on.  
Regarding the necessary legal costs and steps, we estimated those high by the 
attorneys working in the condemnation field. The statement that the economic 
conditions are what will prevent this measure from going thru we think is the 
other way around.  That is pushing this to pass.  We can promise if this thing gets 
on a ballot we will work to support it and get the votes. 
 

Stan Greene thanked the board for the action taken so far.  It has been 
encouraging and an open field.   Golden State Water Company has a basis for 
being evaluated. The implementation plan was discussed. It is not like we have 
to wait for someone to tell us to do an evaluation.  Evaluations have been made.  
This is not a government vs. private.  It is PUC vs. local government on having 
control over a community monopoly on water.  We believe the voters will have a 
long range view.  They have by petition 2,000 signatures supporting the idea to 
bring under local government control. The PUC is not protecting us.  Thank you 
for what done so far and hope we continue with this process.  It is a benefit to the 
community and environment.  I appreciate your action on this. 
 

Pat McPherson said thank you for coming up with a plan to move us 
forward.  Ojai FLOW is behind your efforts and your efforts to make this a reality.  
I have a business with 40 employees.  I do not agree with government taking 
business away.  Here a situation that is not normal business.  They have a 
monopoly controlled by the PUC.  There is an article in The View.  They are 
getting a rate of return on their investment.  Now it is not a good way to run the 
business.  It is causing the people in Ojai to not afford to live here.  It is a 
competitive disadvantage.  There is a problem with how they raise money which 
is legitimate.  It is not fair to rate payers.  Regarding comments to the risks, the 
voters have to vote for it, if not they will not have a home.  We cannot have 
average people paying $700 every two months for water.  They touted $3.8 
million invested in infrastructure.  The real purpose to install the well is to 
increase the capital base and that is more profit they will get.  They are not 
looking out for people in Ojai.  We are a community.  All are served with same 
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rain.  Outsiders are exploiting this.  We think the proposal looks good.  We put in 
hundreds of hours and will put in more.  We are committed to spend twice the 
$15,000 going forward.  Remember Ojai FLOW plan was 50% of the registered 
voters signing that petition and they did it in 45 days.  That is unheard of.  We 
caused traffic jams with people pulling off the road to sign the petition.   
 

Bob Daddi explained the people in Ojai are stuck in a cycle.  We need to 
look for the safest, most efficient, reliable source we can find.  Out of all, only a 
single one is for profit.  Their minimum rate is triple what this body is.  There are 
things you are exempt from as non-profits.  The current 2,890 rate payers on this 
system have to pay the entire costs if we stay.  We will continue to pay three 
times higher.  We believe it will be better to be with a non-profit ownership 
instead of a maximum profit driven water company.  I have yet to have anyone 
tell me to stop this.  No one has taken the side we need to stay where we are.  
Every day I hear a plea from people regarding this.  It is tough.  We have limited 
resources.  FLOW people have met weekly for over two years.  Sometimes we 
have met more than that.  We are committed and dedicated.  We live here and 
are committed.  We will not outgrow our use of reliable source of water.  We will 
partner with Casitas, be that public arm to knock on every door, every business.  
We will be there and will be there in force, friends, neighbors and clients.  I want 
to compliment you on getting this far in a complicated process.  I ask you to have 
the same vision that the people had 50 years ago when they adopted a 50 year 
bond. Thank God someone had the foresight to do this.  You represent us. We 
are in your area.  Make a thirty year commitment.  We will pay that bond off.  We 
are not asking anyone else to pay.  We will pay if you take us or leave us.  We 
think you are the answer.  We want a not for profit water district, and local 
representative.  We know you and see you and have watched you go through 
different issues. We understand you and know how you operate and we see you 
in the store.  Get through the study, give these people a chance to show how it 
works, take a look at flaws and let us assist you to see what we can do to help 
solve some of the things.  We appreciate your consideration, expense and time 
you have taken. 
 

Betsy Clapp, Mayor of Ojai spoke as an individual.  As Mayor I meet 
people on a daily basis and every day they say when are we going to have relief?  
I am here to support you and encourage you to go forward.  Citizens need help. 
 

Richard Hajas added this is a big decision. Nothing of any value ever 
happens without that process and taking some risk.  I assure you, from the 
beginning my participation was based on pure economics.  It is an economic 
issue and should be simple to find the answer with mathematics.  There are long 
term economic benefits to buy the house rather than rent forever.  This is the 
time to do it.   We need to make the decision based on pure economics. 
 

Director Kaiser added he would like to hear about the process from the 
consultant. 
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David Taussig stated I appreciate your selection from the applicants and 
am excited to move forward.  In terms of costs forming the district up front, we 
don’t know the appraised value of the company.  Our business has done over 
1,000 of these districts throughout California.  When we do this we basically put 
to the voters a dollar amount thought to be the worst case and we have a 
mechanism, amount of tax lowered to cover the exact amount to purchase.  This 
is done frequently and the risk is if you don’t go high enough.  The formation 
process basically involves a resolution of intention, and establishes tax rates. 90 
– 180 days later there is a mail ballot vote.  The ballots would be counted by your 
clerk in front of you at a public hearing.  If there is 2/3 vote it allows you to form 
the district that day and form liens after that.  There may be separate bond 
issues, one small one to cover costs of forming the district and the second bond 
issue to cover actual acquisition costs.  Initially there is a smaller lien on the 
homeowners.  The process is not that complicated.  Formation of the district is 
not that expensive.  My maximum is $28,500 and you will have an attorney 
involved.  The biggest expense is putting it out to a vote.  You could have it 
formed in 90 – 180 days after intention, with the election in about six months from 
now.   
 

Director Kaiser asked if the county certifies the election.  Mr. Taussig 
explained your clerk officially certifies it.  We get a list from the county registrar of 
voters.  The clerk of the board accepts the votes. Director Kaiser asked if he had 
worked with the Golden State attorney in the past.  Mr. Taussig explained his firm 
may have worked with another attorney.  
 

Director Word added that Ojai FLOW makes a tough choice. First they 
have to have a number and that is what this process will be doing.  They have to 
have a number to find out if it is worth pursuing. President Baggerly added this 
creates the funding mechanism to do certain things.  We would have a number 
for the people to vote on.  Director Word added all of this, with the exception of 
what we are paying up front to form the district, falls upon the water users who 
are going to be voting and if passed includes what we are paying up front. Our 
risk is if the voters don’t vote for it then we are on the hook for the amount we are 
spending right now.  Mr. Taussig added plus the cost of doing the election. 
 

Director Bergen added I appreciate everyone appreciating us taking the 
time on this.  It is a difficult decision and has risks.  Were we to go forward that is 
what we are putting at risk to existing rate payers.  I think it is reasonable.  It 
could be a benefit.  President Baggerly added the biggest way to say no is if 
there is not a 2/3 vote. 
 

Director Hicks asked Mr. Daddi if Golden State had gone back for a 21% 
increase.  Mr. Daddi responded yes and there are some other things in there.  It 
is very complicated. We have different components and things they can add 
extra on top of it.  Generally we find there are other things plus we have the 
system that is being improved.  System improvements was allocated from past.  
When those are done they will be added to our general rates.  It is a three year 
cycle.  They have been allocated and we will pay for those. 
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Mr. Blatz added as far as the risk, the risk is for any money paid out in the 

initial phase and holding the election. After that point, there is no additional 
exposure.  It will be about $60 per year on an average basis per property holder 
for 30 years.  That is the risk that we have articulated to our constituents. 
 

Mr. Wickstrum reminded the Board that we are talking about the first 
phase at this point. 
 
 On the motion of Director Bergen to execute a contract With David 
Taussig as recommended by staff, seconded by Director Kaiser and passed by 
the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly  
  NOES: Directors: None 
  ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
7. Information Items: 
 

a. Recreation Area Report for June 2012. 
b. Investment Report 

 
President Baggerly moved the meeting to closed session at 3:47 p.m. 

 
8. Closed Session 
 

 a. (Govt. Code Sec. 54956.9 (c)) 
Conference with Legal Counsel – Anticipated Litigation (One case). 

 
President Baggerly reconvened the meeting in open session at 4:16 p.m. 

with John Mathews reporting that the Board discussed the matter of potential 
litigation and there was no specific action taken. 
 
9. Adjournment  
 
 President Baggerly adjourned the meeting at 4:16 p.m. 
 
 
 
       ________________________ 
       Bill Hicks, Secretary 
 
 
 



CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
 
 
 

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING EXECUTION OF AN AGREEMENT BETWEEN 
CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT AND ERNST AND YOUNG FOR 

AUDIT SERVICES FOR THE STATE WATER PROJECT 
 

 
 WHEREAS, the State Water Contractors annually require audit services from an 
independent auditor; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the State Water Contractors has required that the audit firm of Ernst 
and Young perform these services; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the cost of these services is pro-rated between the carious users who 
have entitlements to the State Water; and 
 
 WHEREAS, these costs are shared between the three agencies of United Water 
Conservation District, the City of Ventura and Casitas; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the cost in 2011 was $5,677; 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Directors hereby 
authorized and directs the President of the Board to sign the audit agreement for Casitas 
approving Exhibits A and B only at a cost not to exceed $6,266. 
 
 ADOPTED this 6th day of August, 2012. 
 
 
       _______________________ 
       Russ Baggerly, President 
       Casitas Municipal Water District 
 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
_____________________________________ 
Bill Hicks, Secretary 
Casitas Municipal Water District 
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Memo 
To: General Manager 

From: Treatment Plant Manager 

Date: August 3, 2012 

Re: Automated Meter Reading (AMR) Upgrade  

Recommendation:  It is recommended that the Board of Directors approve a 
purchase order to Aqua Metric in the amount of $191,843.00 for the purchase of 
1,325 Sensus Technology meter transducer units (MXU) for upgrading of the meter 
registers in pressure zone 2 (Oak View and Creek Road). 

 Background:  The FY 12/13 budget contains approved funds in the amount of 
$243,500.00 for implementing phase two of a three phase program to upgrade 
Casitas’ automated meter reading capabilities to a radio-based vehicle mounted 
drive-by and read system.   

Program status: 

First phase - upgrading of 760 meter registers in pressure zone 1 (gravity) and 
pressure zone 9 (Rincon) was successfully completed in FY11-12.   

Second phase – upgrading of 1,325 meter registers in pressure zone 2 (Oak 
View and Creek Road) is scheduled for completion in FY 12-13, 

Third phase - upgrading of 1,110 meter registers in pressure zones 3-8 is 
scheduled for completion in FY 13-14.  

 

Sensus Technology sells their equipment through distributors that have exclusive 
territories.  Aqua Metric of Riverside California is the local Sensus Technology 
distributor.  Staff recommends the purchase under sole source designation from 
Sensus Technology through Aqua Metric.  The District’s current program of adding 
additional capability to existing meter registers to upgrade our metering system 
allows for the realization of life cycle cost savings and the minimizing of Operation’s 
expense budget requirements.   

Casitas M.W.D. 



   
 
July 23, 2012 
 
Bob Monnier 
Casitas Municipal Water District 
1055 Ventura Street 
Oak View, CA 93022 
 
Re: 520M quote 
 
Bob, 
 
Aqua Metric Sales Company is pleased to quote the following price on  
Sensus’ 520M MXU radio product. 
 
We will hold firm our quote from last year at $135.00 ea or $178,875.00 for 1,325 for 
single port units.  This price includes free shipping.  Terms are net 30 days.  Quote is 
valid until 12/31/2012. 
 
Quantity  Product  Cost 
 
1,325   520M single port $178,875.00 
 
    Shipping No Charge 
    CA Taxes $12,968.44 
    Total   $191,843.44 
 
 
Thank you for your continued business. 
 
 
Laury LeMay 
951-232-0201 
 



CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
INTEROFFICE MEMORANDUM 

TO:  STEVEN E. WICKSTRUM, GENERAL MANAGER 

FROM: NEIL COLE, CIVIL ENGINEER 

SUBJECT: AUTHORIZE THE GENERAL MANAGER TO SIGN A PURCHASE ORDER 
WITH HARRINGTON INDUSTRIAL PLASTICS FOR THE PURCHASE OF 
SIXTEEN 12,500 GALLON TANKS 

DATE: JULY 24, 2012 

 

 
RECOMMENDATION: 
 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors authorize the General Manager to sign a purchase 
order with Harrington Industrial Plastics of Ventura for a not to exceed amount of $144,071.58 
to provide and deliver sixteen 12,500 gallon plastic tanks. 
 
BACKGROUND AND DISCUSSION: 
 
Casitas has been in the process of completing interior repairs and coating for all of the steel 
reservoirs in the system.  The reservoirs completed to date have all been sites with two 
reservoirs.  This has allowed one reservoir to remain operational while the repairs and coating 
were completed.  All of the reservoirs on two reservoir sites have been repaired and their 
interiors coated. 
 
Casitas has five reservoir locations with only one reservoir.  It is now time to begin repairing and 
coating the interior of the single reservoir sites.  Upper Ojai Reservoir is schedule for repair and 
coating in this fiscal year. Upper Ojai Reservoir will be the first single reservoir site completed.  
 
Temporary water storage is required to allow the reservoir to be out of service while the interior 
repairs and coating are completed.  Sixteen 12,500 gallon plastic tanks are proposed to provide 
the temporary storage.  Other temporary and permanent water storage solutions were explored.  
These included bladder and onion tanks, constructing a second reservoir on each site and 
matching up pump capacity and timing to minimize the need for storage.  To minimize impacts 
to customers, protect Casitas’ pumps, minimize operational changes and minimize expenses, 17 
feet high, 12,500 gallon plastic tanks were selected.  These temporary tanks will be used on the 
other single reservoir sites.  
 
This is the first step to provide the necessary temporary water storage for the single reservoir 
sites.  Further purchase orders will be required to provide the temporary piping and valves for 
the temporary tanks, install the tanks and temporary piping, testing and disinfecting the tanks, 
acquiring seismic flex couplings and completing the actual interior repairs and coatings. 



 
Request for proposals were sent to more than 10 firms and was posted on Casitas’ web site. Five 
firms submitted proposals.  Casitas’ Business Administration Ordinance allows for firms in 
Ventura County’s bids to not include sales tax when comparing bids and determining the low 
responsible bidder for material purchases.  This does not apply to public works (construction) 
projects  Harrington Industrial Plastic has an office and distribution facility in Ventura, making 
them eligible for the sales tax deduction in their bid.  This made Harrington Industrial Plastics 
the low responsible bidder at $144,071.58 including sales tax.  The next bidder was Coastal AG 
of Santa Maria at $143,060.00.  The Coastal AG and the other bidders are not eligible for the 
sales tax reduction when comparing bid prices. 
 
Firm Bid price Bid price with Ventura County 

Sales Tax Deduction 
Harrington Industrial Plastics $144,071.58 $134,332.48 
Coastal AG $143,060.00 $143,060.00 
Loomis Tank Center $145,540.00 $145,540.00 
USA Blue Book $146,480.00 $146,480.00 
Carbon Activated Corporation $193,414.00 $193,414.00 
 
 
FUNDING: 
 
Funding for this work is included in the FY 2012-13 Capital Budget under the Upper Ojai 
Reservoir Structural Repair Project.   
 
 
 























CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
                                                Inter-Office Memorandum 
 
DATE:  August 2, 2012 
 
TO:         Board of Directors 
 
FROM: General Manager, Steve Wickstrum 
 
Re:  Executive Committee Meeting of August 2, 2012  
          
RECOMMENDATION: 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors receive and file this report. 
 
MEETING:    

 

1. Roll Call.  Directors Baggerly and Word, General Manager Steve Wickstrum  
 
2. Public Comments.  None. 
 
3. Board/Manager comments.  None. 

 
4. Ventura LAFCo Ballot – discussion of candidates.   

The General Manager provided the Committee with the ballots names and 
resumes for review.  This item will go before the Board for the selection of a 
candidate and vote by the Board. 
 

5. Update on State Water.  
The General Manager is continuing to investigate alternatives for its allocation of 
State Water.  The Department of Water resources and State Water Contractors 
are attempting to develop language for alternatives that may be applicable to 
Casitas.  The General Manager may need to attend a State Water meeting in late 
August to assure that Ventura County interests are heard by the State. 

 
6. Update on V-2 project – Ventura County Watershed Protection District. 

The Committee discussed the recent request by the VCWPD to have Casitas 
consider assisting in project funding shortfalls.  The specific project is the San 
Antonio Creek Spreading Grounds Rehabilitation Project.  This item will be 
brought to the Board on August 6 for further consideration.  

 
7. Letter from Meiners Oaks Water District requesting a water service agreement. 

The Committee discussed the letter.  The General Manager will meet with the 
General Manager of MOWD to gain a better understanding of the letter and the 
direction desired by MOWD. 

 
8. Agreement with Ernst & Young for audit services for the State Water Project. 

The General Manager has received a revised contract for audit services and will 
recommend to the Board that the contract be signed and returned to the Sate 
Water Contractors.  This is an annual action by State Water Contractors. 

















CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
                                                Inter-Office Memorandum 
 
DATE:  August 2, 2012 
 
TO:         Board of Directors 
 
FROM: General Manager, Steve Wickstrum 
 
Re: Funding Request - San Antonio Creek Spreading Grounds Rehabilitation 

Project - Ventura County Watershed Protection District 
          
RECOMMENDATION: 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors consider the request of the Ventura 
County Watershed Protection District (VCWPD) and provide direction to the General 
Manager. 
 
BACKGROUND: 
The San Antonio Creek Spreading Grounds Rehabilitation Project was proposed by 
members of the Ojai Basin Groundwater Management Agency to divert water from San 
Antonio Creek into the historic spreading grounds of the Ojai basin, with the goal to 
increase groundwater recharge and storage in the Ojai basin. The VCWPD took on the 
lead agency role that was responsible for obtaining the $1,315,000 in Proposition 50 
Grant Funding and a $108,746 commitment from Golden State Water Company, the 
project design, contract administration, environmental review and permitting, and 
operation and maintenance of the completed project.  The project received positive 
approval in the grant funding process, primarily due to its goal to increase groundwater 
recharge and storage in the Ojai basin.   VCWPD did proceed with additional hydrology 
studies, project design, and environmental review and permitting.  The VCWPD has 
been reimbursed $313,074 by the State for costs incurred by VCWPD for this project. 
 
In December 2007, the Casitas Board of Directors considered and approved in concept 
the participation in the San Antonio Creek Spreading Grounds Rehabilitation Project.  
Casitas’ involvement in the project was limited to providing $15,000 each year toward 
the annual operation and maintenance cost and under certain conditions, an additional 
$16,000 for special maintenance costs. 
 
CURRENT STATUS: 
On July 24, 2012, a meeting was held with project stakeholders, representatives from 
the VCWPD, and Jeff Pratt to discuss the status of the project.  At the meeting it was 
presented that the project design had additional features (fish screen) and a greatly 
diminished recharge capacity that resulted from the resource agencies’ permitting 
requirements.  The Engineer’s estimate for the project was $1,667,000 and the low bid 
received by the County was $1,719,414.   The VCWPD represented that it would 
require $815,000 in local funds to complete the project as designed and bid.  In addition 
to the funding shortfall, the grant requires completion of the Prop. 50 projects by March 
1, 2013, unless additional time is granted by the State.   
 
The VCWPD has reviewed the project to remove non-essential elements and is 



considering absorbing the construction management costs.  The Ojai Groundwater 
Basin Management Agency may be willing to contribute $125,000 toward one on the 
injection wells, leaving the project shortfall at approximately $450,000.  The question 
asked by VCWPD - is there any value to Casitas to contribute funds toward the project 
shortfall?   
 
The VCWPD is bringing this project before the Board of Supervisors on August 7, 2012, 
for consideration of rejecting the bids.  The VCWPD is willing to ask the State for more 
time and money, and then re-bid the project if the time and funds appear to be sufficient 
for this project.  The VCWPD staff memo to the Board of Supervisors is attached to this 
memo for reference. 
 
SUMMARY: 
The San Antonio Creek Spreading Grounds Rehabilitation Project was conceived with 
the goal to increase groundwater recharge and storage in the Ojai basin.  The Project is 
currently facing the stresses of under-funding, closing deadlines, and diminished 
product.   VCWPD has stated that it desires to forge forward with trying to get additional 
funding and time extensions from the State.  The VCWPD is now asking Casitas if there 
is an interest in participating in the funding of the project, at any level between $0 to 
$450,000.  The request for funding is being brought to the Board of Directors for further 
consideration and direction. 















Casitas Municipal Water District

Monthly Cost Analysis

2011/2012

07/30/2012

Marzula & Operation Fisheries Project Name Cost of the

Marzula  of Robles Fish Passage Fish Passage

11-5-21-5049-12 11-5-??-????-14 11-5-28-50??-??

2003/2004 0.00 132,143.20 6,066.93

2004/2005 0.00 298,006.35 39,124.63 8,079,888.06

2005/2006 274,270.75 144,052.92 93,406.52 0.00

2006/2007 194,409.73 110,707.78 188,651.75 114,790.04

2007/2008 21,111.90 117,299.80 272,644.56 0.00

2008/2009 1,207.75 88,201.00 307,739.00 0.00

2009/2010 216,797.47 124,874.54 342,756.94 0.00

2010/2011 169,932.80 148,506.23 373,535.60

Expenditures

July 691.67 5,316.70 21,434.00

August 1,457.70 2,986.95 24,849.61

September 0.00 14,252.92 26,760.88

October 25.63 11,707.92 31,235.08

November 0.00 10,201.99 20,761.81

December 492.25 7,659.84 35,777.04

January 0.00 16,834.31 22,949.92

Feburary 1,423.79 4,986.34 30,596.67 Less: Grants

CA Coastal Conservancy -1,750,000.00

March 1,612.84 1,709.32 33,419.29 CA Dept of Fish & Game -1,500,000.00

CA Dept of Fish & Game -1,000,000.00

April 10.97 2,060.15 24,407.77 Pacific States Marine -8,988.86

    (Timber Debris Fence)

May 58.50 3,508.26 38,134.32 Pacific States Marine -18,980.00

    (Vaki Shroud)

June 203.11 3,081.05 48,262.25

Total Cost YTD 5,976.46 84,305.75 358,588.64 Total Cost TD    8,194,678.10

Less: Grant Funding    -4,277,968.86

Total Project Cost 883,706.86 1,248,097.57 1,982,514.57 Total Project Cost   3,916,709.24

Total: Operation of Robles, Fisheries and Fish Passage 7,147,321.38
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CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
                                                Inter-Office Memorandum 
 
DATE:  July 31, 2012 
 
TO:         Board of Directors 
 
FROM: General Manager, Steve Wickstrum 
 
Re: Report to the Board – Attendance at the General Manager Leadership 

Summit – California Special Districts Association (CSDA)  
          
RECOMMENDATION: 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors receive and file this report. 
 
SUMMARY: 
This memorandum is written to provide the Board a brief summary of the topics that 
were presented at the General Manager’s Leadership Summit, which I attended on July 
15 – 17, 2012.  The summit is the first of its kind to bring together General Managers 
from a wide variety of California special districts for sessions that were all directed 
toward governance, roles of the General Manager, and tools for General Managers.  
This program offered a much different approach and degree of information than that 
provided by ACWA or AWWA conferences. 
 
Each of the following 90 minute discussion topics provided excellent information and 
insights that will assist in my management of the District. 
  
 Leading Up – The Pivotal Roles that GMs Play in Governance Excellence.   

Jim Brown, Consulting Partner, Strive! 
 
 Reducing Liability Exposures in Your District. 

Dennis Timoney, Chief Risk Officer, SDRMA 
 
 Policy & Procedure Review and Writing 

Harry Ehrlich, Project Resource Specialist 
 
 Top Tech Tools for General Manager and District Staff Today 

Beth Ziesenis, Your Nerdy Friend 
 
 The Role of the Leader – Communicating Vision and Setting Goals 

Steve Swafford, Leadership Outfitters 
 
 Bargaining, Labor Relations, Public Policy Making and the Effective Organization: 

 Is There a Better Way? 
Steve Barber, Barber & Gonzales Consulting Group 

 
 Roundtable Discussion by District Type 

 
 Ask the Experts:  Legal Updates and Q & A 



David Warner of Meyers Nave, Suzanne Solomon of Liebert Cassidy 
Whitmore, and Jeff Chang of Ruthenberg and Long 

 
 A Practical Approach to Ethical Leadership 

Steve Swafford, Leadership Outfitters 
 

In addition to the presentations and discussions listed above, the summit provided an 
excellent networking opportunity with other special districts and CSDA resources.  This 
program was very much worth my time to attend and I would recommend this program 
to any other special district general manager.   
 
 











   CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT

TREASURER'S MONTHLY REPORT OF INVESTMENTS

07/30/12

 

Type of Date of Amount of Current Rate of Date of % of Days to

Invest Institution CUSIP Maturity Deposit Mkt Value Interest Deposit Portfolio Maturity

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3133XSP930 12/13/13 $743,750 $727,048 3.125% 07/01/10 5.73% 493

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3133XWNB10 06/12/15 $729,603 $747,516 2.875% 07/01/10 5.89% 1032

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3134A4VG60 11/17/15 $801,864 $796,726 4.750% 07/19/10 6.27% 1187

*TB Federal Home Loan MTG Corp 3134G3GT10 10/18/17 $220,000 $220,279 1.250% 01/03/12 1.73% 1878

*TB Federal Home Loan MTG Corp 3135G0ES80 11/15/16 $696,737 $699,891 1.375% 03/12/12 5.51% 1545

*TB Federal National MTG Association 3136FR3N10 09/20/16 $702,422 $701,022 2.125% 09/20/11 5.52% 1490

*TB Federal Home Loan MTG Corp 3137EABA60 11/17/17 $1,211,010 $1,215,650 5.125% 01/03/12 9.57% 1907

*TB Federal Home Loan MTG Corp 3137EABS70 09/27/13 $766,605 $731,437 4.125% 07/01/10 5.76% 417

*TB Federal Home Loan MTG Corp 3137EACD90 07/28/14 $739,907 $736,400 3.000% 07/01/10 5.80% 718

*TB Federal Home Loan MTG Corp 3137EACE70 09/21/12 $723,646 $701,946 2.125% 06/30/10 5.53% 51

*TB Federal Natl MTG Assn 31398AYY20 09/16/14 $739,123 $740,306 3.000% 07/01/10 5.83% 766

*TB US Treasury Inflation Index NTS 912828JE10 07/15/18 $1,055,030 $1,226,332 1.375% 07/06/10 9.66% 2145

*TB US Treasury Notes 912828JW10 12/31/13 $709,352 $712,411 1.500% 04/01/10 5.61% 510

*TB US Treasury Notes 912828LZ10 11/30/14 $718,129 $729,806 2.125% 07/01/10 5.75% 840

*TB US Treasury Notes 912828MB30 12/15/12 $709,707 $702,513 1.125% 06/30/10 5.53% 135

*TB US Treasury Inflation Index NTS 912828MF40 01/15/20 $1,041,021 $1,244,481 1.375% 07/01/10 9.80% 2685

Accrued Interest $59,036 $64,760

Total in Gov't Sec. (11-00-1055-00&1065) $12,366,942 $12,698,524 85.47%

*CD CD - $0 $0 0.000% 0.00%

Total Certificates of Deposit: (11.13506) $0 $0 0.00%

** LAIF as of:  (11-00-1050-00) N/A $443 $443 0.38% Estimated 0.00%

*** COVI as of: (11-00-1060-00) N/A $2,158,783 $2,158,783 0.81% Estimated 14.53%

TOTAL FUNDS INVESTED $14,526,168 $14,857,750 100.00%

Total Funds Invested last report $14,524,851 $14,876,503

Total Funds Invested 1 Yr. Ago $14,530,844 $14,685,241

**** CASH IN BANK (11-00-1000-00) EST. $2,787,707 $2,787,707

CASH IN Western Asset Money Market $31,773 $31,773 0.010%

CASH IN PIMMA Money Market $502,989 $502,989

TOTAL CASH & INVESTMENTS $17,848,636 $18,180,219

TOTAL CASH & INVESTMENTS 1 YR AGO $16,804,350 $16,958,748

*CD CD - Certificate of Deposit

*TB TB - Federal Treasury Bonds or Bills 

** Local Agency Investment Fund 

*** County of Ventura Investment Fund

Estimated interest rate, actual not due at present time.

**** Cash in bank

No investments were made pursuant to subdivision (i) of Section 53601, Section 53601.1 

and subdivision (i) Section 53635 of the Government Code.

All investments were made in accordance with the Treasurer's annual statement of 

investment policy.
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